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terms of that section or by the issuer’s 
filing of a Form 15 pursuant to 
§ 240.12h–3, regarding a class of equity 
or debt securities. 

(ii) If the Form 15F is subsequently 
withdrawn or denied, the foreign pri-
vate issuer shall, within 60 days after 
the date of the withdrawal or denial, 
file with or submit to the Commission 
all reports that would have been re-
quired had the issuer not filed the 
Form 15F. 

NOTE TO § 240.12H–6: The suspension of 
classes of asset-backed securities is ad-
dressed in § 240.15d–22. 

[72 FR 16956, Apr. 5, 2007, as amended at 76 
FR 52555, Aug. 23, 2011] 

§ 240.12h–7 Exemption for issuers of 
securities that are subject to insur-
ance regulation. 

An issuer shall be exempt from the 
duty under section 15(d) of the Act (15 
U.S.C. 78o(d)) to file reports required 
by section 13(a) of the Act (15 U.S.C. 
78m(a)) with respect to securities reg-
istered under the Securities Act of 1933 
(15 U.S.C. 77a et seq.), provided that: 

(a) The issuer is a corporation sub-
ject to the supervision of the insurance 
commissioner, bank commissioner, or 
any agency or officer performing like 
functions, of any State; 

(b) The securities do not constitute 
an equity interest in the issuer and are 
either subject to regulation under the 
insurance laws of the domiciliary State 
of the issuer or are guarantees of secu-
rities that are subject to regulation 
under the insurance laws of that juris-
diction; 

(c) The issuer files an annual state-
ment of its financial condition with, 
and is supervised and its financial con-
dition examined periodically by, the 
insurance commissioner, bank commis-
sioner, or any agency or officer per-
forming like functions, of the issuer’s 
domiciliary State; 

(d) The securities are not listed, trad-
ed, or quoted on an exchange, alter-
native trading system (as defined in 
§ 242.300(a) of this chapter), inter-dealer 
quotation system (as defined in 
§ 240.15c2–11(e)(2)), electronic commu-
nications network, or any other simi-
lar system, network, or publication for 
trading or quoting; 

(e) The issuer takes steps reasonably 
designed to ensure that a trading mar-
ket for the securities does not develop, 
including, except to the extent prohib-
ited by the law of any State or by ac-
tion of the insurance commissioner, 
bank commissioner, or any agency or 
officer performing like functions of any 
State, requiring written notice to, and 
acceptance by, the issuer prior to any 
assignment or other transfer of the se-
curities and reserving the right to 
refuse assignments or other transfers 
at any time on a non-discriminatory 
basis; and 

(f) The prospectus for the securities 
contains a statement indicating that 
the issuer is relying on the exemption 
provided by this rule. 

[74 FR 3175, Jan. 16, 2009] 

REGULATION 13A: REPORTS OF ISSUERS 
OF SECURITIES REGISTERED PURSUANT 
TO SECTION 12 

Annual Reports 

§ 240.13a–1 Requirements of annual re-
ports. 

Every issuer having securities reg-
istered pursuant to section 12 of the 
Act (15 U.S.C. 78l) shall file an annual 
report on the appropriate form author-
ized or prescribed therefor for each fis-
cal year after the last full fiscal year 
for which financial statements were 
filed in its registration statement. An-
nual reports shall be filed within the 
period specified in the appropriate 
form. 

[62 FR 39767, July 24, 1997] 

§ 240.13a–2 [Reserved] 

§ 240.13a–3 Reporting by Form 40–F 
registrant. 

A registrant that is eligible to use 
Forms 40–F and 6–K and files reports in 
accordance therewith shall be deemed 
to satisfy the requirements of Regula-
tion 13A (§§ 240.13a–1 through 240.13a–17 
of this chapter). 

[56 FR 30068, July 1, 1991] 
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OTHER REPORTS 

§ 240.13a–10 Transition reports. 
(a) Every issuer that changes its fis-

cal closing date shall file a report cov-
ering the resulting transition period 
between the closing date of its most re-
cent fiscal year and the opening date of 
its new fiscal year; Provided, however, 
that an issuer shall file an annual re-
port for any fiscal year that ended be-
fore the date on which the issuer deter-
mined to change its fiscal year end. In 
no event shall the transition report 
cover a period of 12 or more months. 

(b) The report pursuant to this sec-
tion shall be filed for the transition pe-
riod not more than the number of days 
specified in paragraph (j) of this sec-
tion after either the close of the transi-
tion period or the date of the deter-
mination to change the fiscal closing 
date, whichever is later. The report 
shall be filed on the form appropriate 
for annual reports of the issuer, shall 
cover the period from the close of the 
last fiscal year end and shall indicate 
clearly the period covered. The finan-
cial statements for the transition pe-
riod filed therewith shall be audited. 
Financial statements, which may be 
unaudited, shall be filed for the com-
parable period of the prior year, or a 
footnote, which may be unaudited, 
shall state for the comparable period of 
the prior year, revenues, gross profits, 
income taxes, income or loss from con-
tinuing operations before extraor-
dinary items and cumulative effect of a 
change in accounting principles and 
net income or loss. The effects of any 
discontinued operations and/or extraor-
dinary items as classified under the 
provisions of generally accepted ac-
counting principles also shall be 
shown, if applicable. Per share data 
based upon such income or loss and net 
income or loss shall be presented in 
conformity with applicable accounting 
standards. Where called for by the time 
span to be covered, the comparable pe-
riod financial statements or footnote 
shall be included in subsequent filings. 

(c) If the transition period covers a 
period of less than six months, in lieu 
of the report required by paragraph (b) 
of this section, a report may be filed 
for the transition period on Form 10–Q 
(§ 249.308a of this chapter) not more 

than the number of days specified in 
paragraph (j) of this section after ei-
ther the close of the transition period 
or the date of the determination to 
change the fiscal closing date, which-
ever is later. The report on Form 10–Q 
shall cover the period from the close of 
the last fiscal year end and shall indi-
cate clearly the period covered. The fi-
nancial statements filed therewith 
need not be audited but, if they are not 
audited, the issuer shall file with the 
first annual report for the newly adopt-
ed fiscal year separate audited state-
ments of income and cash flows cov-
ering the transition period. The notes 
to financial statements for the transi-
tion period included in such first an-
nual report may be integrated with the 
notes to financial statements for the 
full fiscal period. A separate audited 
balance sheet as of the end of the tran-
sition period shall be filed in the an-
nual report only if the audited balance 
sheet as of the end of the fiscal year 
prior to the transition period is not 
filed. Schedules need not be filed in 
transition reports on Form 10–Q. 

(d) Notwithstanding the foregoing in 
paragraphs (a), (b), and (c) of this sec-
tion, if the transition period covers a 
period of one month or less, the issuer 
need not file a separate transition re-
port if either: 

(1) The first report required to be 
filed by the issuer for the newly adopt-
ed fiscal year after the date of the de-
termination to change the fiscal year 
end is an annual report, and that re-
port covers the transition period as 
well as the fiscal year; or 

(2)(i) The issuer files with the first 
annual report for the newly adopted 
fiscal year separate audited statements 
of income and cash flows covering the 
transition period; and 

(ii) The first report required to be 
filed by the issuer for the newly adopt-
ed fiscal year after the date of the de-
termination to change the fiscal year 
end is a quarterly report on Form 10–Q; 
and 

(iii) Information on the transition pe-
riod is included in the issuer’s quar-
terly report on Form 10–Q for the first 
quarterly period (except the fourth 
quarter) of the newly adopted fiscal 
year that ends after the date of the de-
termination to change the fiscal year. 
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